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Consolidation Review Task Force – Neighborhoods and Planning Committee 
Meeting Minutes
February 24, 2014
9:00 a.m.
Location:  Conference Room A, Suite 425, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street,
In attendance:  Rena Coughlin (Chair; arr. 12:22), Kay Ehas, Paul Tutwiler, Betty Burney
Also: Jeff Clements - City Council Research Division 
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees

Meeting Convened:  12:08 p.m.
Paul Tutwiler convened the meeting and the attendees introduced themselves for the record. The group reviewed four questions derived at the last meeting: 1) does the Neighborhood Bill of Rights need to be in the City Charter? 2) What is the City’s internal departmental mechanism for dealing with neighborhoods? 3) What is the impact of the Government in the Sunshine Law and could there be any exceptions to that law for neighborhood councils and CPACs? 4) How do neighborhoods participate in the CIP (capital improvement program) process to advocate for their needs and for unfulfilled promises made at consolidation?
Paul Tutwiler advocated for a balanced approach to neighborhoods that helps the City to grow while still respecting neighborhood desires. Betty Burney suggested the need for an ombudsman to keep track of promises made to neighborhoods and the progress in achieving those promises. She noted that the current CPACs vary widely in their organization and capabilities and felt that some system needs to be devised to help all CPACs achieve a certain minimum level of capacity and responsibility. 
Rena Coughlin reported that the next full Task Force meeting will be on March 20th and Chairwoman Lori Boyer wants the committees to complete their recommendations in time for the Task Force staff to be able to add findings of fact and background information to the recommendations and produce a fairly complete document for the Task Force to begin reviewing and approving. She also reminded that group that they had been invited to attend tonight’s Southeast CPAC meeting at St. Vincent’s Hospital South (formerly St. Luke’s Hospital) on Belfort Road.

Recommendations
Motion: the committee recommends that Area Neighborhood Planning Districts be created by codified ordinance as successors to the current Citizen Planning Advisory Committees (CPACs) – approved 4-0
Motion: the committee recommends that a system of Neighborhood Councils (based on the City of Los Angeles model) be created by codified ordinance, to be made up of people who live, work, own property or have other substantial interest within the self-defined neighborhoods that meet the criteria of the City’s Neighborhood Council certification process – approved 4-0
The committee discussed the appropriate standard for defining borders of neighborhood councils, including the necessary population threshold for formation of a neighborhood council and the potential use of census tract or ZIP Code boundaries as geographic markers.
Motion: the committee recommends that Area Neighborhood Planning Districts be created by codified ordinance and that their membership be made up of persons elected by the Neighborhood Councils (one from each council) to represent them – approved 4-0

Motion: the committee recommends that Jacksonville city staff utilize the City of Los Angeles Neighborhood Council program as a model of standards for certification of neighborhood councils – approved 4-0
The group discussed the appropriate accountability mechanism for ensuring that these recommendations and the structures and processes they create go forward. An ombudsman was suggested, as was the concept of guaranteeing funding for neighborhood capital improvement priorities in each annual budget. Creating a Neighborhood Empowerment Department that somehow does not directly report to and is not directly funded by the Mayor and his administration was suggested as a means of ensuring that neighborhood funding does not lose out each year to other mayoral priorities.
Motion: the committee recommends creation of a Neighborhood Empowerment Department tasked to work with the Area Neighborhood Planning Districts and the Neighborhood Councils to fulfill the promises of the Neighborhood Bill of Rights, to integrate neighborhood concerns, desires and preferences into the City planning and budgeting processes, and to identify and fulfill the promises made at consolidation and thereafter for appropriate infrastructure levels of service – approved 4-0

The committee briefly discussed river-related issues. Ms. Coughlin noted that she had suggested using JCCI’s River Dance: Putting the River in the River City study and recommendations as a starting point for this issue but did not get a very positive reception. Committee member Shannon Blankinship will be asked to provide some guidance on crafting river-related recommendations. 
Meeting Adjourned:  1:26 p.m.
Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research 
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